HIV PREVENTION PLANNING COUNCIL (HPPC)
Steering Committee

Action Minutes From Meeting:


July 23, 2009

Members Present:  David Diaz, Isela González, Weihaur Lau, John Newmeyer,  Tei Okamoto, Tracey Packer (Ex-officio), Frank Strona, and Tonya Williams.

Members Absent:  Grant Colfax

Guest:  Michael Scarce

Professional Staff: Eileen Loughran (HIV Prevention Section [HPS]), Israel Nieves-Rivera (HPS), Kathleen Roe (Process Evaluation), and David Weinman (note taker).

1. Welcome and Announcements

Co-Chair Isela González called the meeting to order at 3:06 PM.  She made announcements including: 

· Tracey Packer was sitting-in as a non-voting member due to Grant Colfax’s absence;

· Due to holiday schedule the Steering Committee’s November and December meeting dates have been changed to 11/19/09 and 12/17/09, respectively.
· Isela then asked members to introduce themselves and to make relevant announcements. 

· Ben Hayes made available palm cards announcing “Saturdaze” a health event for HIV+ Black men 7/25/09 sponsored by the Black Coalition on AIDS (BCA).

· Frank Strona announced that the SFDPH STD Prevention and Control Section would conduct outreach on Saturdays at Safeway on Market Street.

· David Diaz expressed that it has been a pleasure and honor to serve on the HPPC.

· Members expressed their gratitude to David with applause.

· John Newmeyer noted that the meeting’s agenda erroneously lists the next Steering Committee meeting as 9/24/09 but should read 8/27/09.

· Weihaur Lau commented that it would be helpful if there were a process in place to provide members with more advanced notification of others’ resignation. 

· He suggested that this might be incorporated into the upcoming revision of the Council’s Bylaws, including processes for replacing Committee Co-Chairs.

2. Public Comment 

David Weinman, made comments that included the following.

·  He thanked the HPS/HPPC for the nameplate that will be used at future Council members which includes his given name; noting the previous nameplate read only “Note Taker.”

· He also commented on the use of Meeting Room 330B, in particular that part of the room that faces the window and the reflection off the white building across the street.

· He explained that that bright light could trigger his migraine headaches.

· He expressed the hope that something could be done about the large uncovered window.

3. Member Response to Public Comment

· Isela agreed with David W.’s comment about the meeting room adding that changing anything in the meeting rooms requires getting approval from building management.

· Tracey Packer explained that the room is used by the whole AIDS Office and is managed by the building; and so the HPS cannot make changes on it’s own.

· She added that she had never heard a complaint about the meeting room before.

2. Review and Approval of 6/23/2009 minutes

Isela confirmed that members received emailed copies of the 6/23/09 Steering Committee minutes, that they were included in members’ packets, and were available at the table.

Motion was made by Frank Strona and seconded by Tei Okamoto to accept the minutes of the 6/23/09 meeting.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	David Diaz
	Yes
	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The minutes were approved.

3. Review July 9 HPPC Meeting

Isela confirmed that the members had received by email the documents entitled, “Process Evaluation Survey Results,” and, “Process Evaluation Memorandum,” for the HPPC 6/23/09 meeting, that copies were included members’ packets, and were available on the table.  Kathleen Roe’s review of the meeting included these additional comments.

· The HPPC should find a way for SF to share its extraordinary Plan writing process, which is nearly perfect, noting that many other areas really struggle with the process.

· There were three great candidates for community Co-Chair whereas at times in the past the HPS had to persuade members to participate.

·  Leadership should find ways to tap the energy of the candidates.

· Newer members should be aware of the contributions of the five former Co-Chairs who are still members of the Council, including the difficulties faced during their tenures.

· Although one member suggested reverting to the old verbal way of voting in elections, the ballot system has been highly successful and should be retained.

· As explained in the Survey Result’s endnote, one form with only a single comment was omitted as, “Irrelevant, Rude, or Pesky”.

· This was done after much consideration and in consultation with the Co-Chairs.

· This procedure used to be more common when fractious members would throw in random and irrelevant comments.

· When the 2010 Plan is completed the Council has to choose: shall the tone of meetings be relaxed and somewhat informal, or more formal and businesslike.  It can’t be both.

· The need for the Co-Chairs to decide on post-plan atmosphere is reflected in the members’ friskiness and the undertone of this meeting.

· Her comments about youth involvement in the Council included the following.

· In the past the HPPC has struggled with getting youth involved.

· Council membership may not be the best way to engage young people.

· Three-hour long Council meetings can be very boring to a young person.

· Presentations from young people in the community have had a profound impact on the Council’s work, including on the Plan and may be a better way to include their concerns.

· The HPPC needs to be particularly sensitive about sending attendance warning letters and other direct communication with youth.

· Interactions between youth and adults/authority are never neutral; to young people it either adds or detracts from their overall involvement/relationship.

Questions and Comments (by topic)

The following summarizes issues discussed among members.

Youth Participation and Input in the HPPC

· Mentoring of Marshon Smith has been exemplary and could serve as a model.

· Young members could benefit from regular follow-ups on their experience on the Council.

· The Council would benefit from regular presentations for young people in the community.

· Establish a workgroup to address youth participation and input to the Council.

· Review the work of the 2005 Youth Committee to ensure lessons are learned from its limited success.

· Perhaps sponsor a youth summit to include UCLA and other’s work regarding HIV and youth.

New Members/Mentoring

· Training is available that has been successfully used to help new members, including youth, work with Roberts Rules of Order and community planning.

· New members should be made aware that respectfully asking clarifying questions of their mentors, and others, during a meeting is acceptable during Council meetings.

· Mentors should periodically check-in with their mentees beyond the mentorship period.

· Members whose first language isn’t English should be made aware of who can explain Council proceedings to them in their preferred language, if needed.

· Have mentors check-in with each other/compare notes on what has worked.

· The success of mentorship is influenced by personal rapport.

· During orientation new members should be encouraged to, ask questions of more experienced members; that they are not limited to asking questions only of their mentors.

· Members need to actively support each other.

Tone of Council Meetings

· Would maintaining a more formal, parliamentarian tone discourage youth participation?

· Switching back and forth between styles – formal and casual – may be impossible.

· Less formal proceeding would help make the Council accessible to populations such as: injection drug users, the homeless, less advantaged people, and others..

· The Council needs to find creative ways to include these people.

· Meetings may get more difficult to facilitate once the Plan is completed.

· Perhaps assign non-facilitating Co-Chairs specific roles in the process.

· Periodically reminding members of the Council’s role is helpful and valuable.

Materials Distribution

· Isela, the facilitator of the meeting, was complimented on her handling of this issue.

· Some members’ questions of the Co-Chair’s decision were not respectful.

· Both new and experienced members questioned the decision.

· HPPC’s policy about materials distribution is posted at each meeting.

· Members need to be reminded of the policy.

· The Co-Chair’s decision was in keeping with those policies.

· The policy is a reaction to abusive, offensive, and irrelevant materials distributed in the past during a more fractious period.

· The updating of the HPPC’s bylaws will raise awareness of the Policies & Procedures because updates and changes will be presented regularly to Steering and full Council.  A reminder will be included in the Co-chairs report asking members to be familiar with the policies that help the Council run so smoothly.
Other

· Thanks were given to Tracey for her support during the meeting.

4. Co-Chairs/Steering Committee Business

Response to Public Comment on Sexual Network Interventions at 6/23/09 Council Meeting

Isela confirmed that members had received by email the document entitled, “Dear HIV Prevention Planning Council Members,” that it was included in members’ packets, and was available at the table.  The following summarizes issues discussed by members.

· The Co-Chairs recommend: The exploration of the ethical implications of these interventions be handled by the Strategies, Interventions & Evaluation (SIE) Committee; and That the suggestion of a public forum on this topic be directed to the HPS.

· The SIE Committee is working on the strengths and weakness of various interventions and there should be enough time to include this.

· This item was on the agenda as a result of Michael Scarce’s two public comments and members’ request that this be followed-up.

· The reported intervention procedure seems to violate established tenants of HIV prevention in SF, including:

· Prevention focuses on the behavior, not the person;

· SF is heterogeneous and people often relate to and in several networks;

· The culture/attitude about safer sex within a group is more important, and indicative of risk, than it’s HIV prevalence rate; 

· A program that just looks at HIV prevalence is taking a narrow and poorly thought through approach; and

· People should practice safer sex irrespective of who they are having sex with.

· Sexual network intervention is a new concept that is worth of exploring.

· There are several ways to conduct this intervention, some of which may be valid.

· The SIE Committee should evaluate the efficacy what is being done around the country.

· A forum on sexual network interventions is due to be presented at part of the Human Rights Commission summit.

· The HPPC’s purview does not include review of individual agency’s activities.

· Members should be made aware of the meeting in which the SIE Committee will discuss this intervention as many have expressed interest in this topic.

· There was general agreement that this topic be referred to the SIE Committee.

· Michael Scare was thanked for his input to the Council and attendance at meetings.

Federal, State and City Updates

Tracey and Israel provided an update that included the following.

· City - The SF Board of Supervisors has finalized the budget for 7/01/09-6/31/10 and the HIV prevention budget remains stable.  This doesn’t rule out possible cuts during the year.

· State Budget - The Governor and state leadership have come to an agreement on the budget.

· The Governor still has the ability to “Blue pencil,” (line-item veto) the non-statutory parts of budget, including Education & Prevention’s funding.

· The Governor may yet cut funding from these items, as was in his draft budget.

· In all, funding from the State remains undetermined.

The document with the subject line, “HIV/AIDS Funding May be in Serious Jeopardy,” from the LA Health Commission was included in members’ packet, present at the table, and is available to absent members upon request.

· After checking with counsel it has been determined that the HPS/HPPC may educate people about this and encourage them to educate their representatives.

· All HIV items, other than ADAP, are vulnerable to line-item veto.

· In response to Tonya’s question, Israel noted that it wasn’t yet known if the Governor would cut Education & Prevention funding, but he is focused on reducing future spending.

· Federal – The funding allocation to SF may be increasing.

· Ben conveyed reports that HUD has increased funding to households affected by HIV.

· Israel indicated that he would look into this.

· Frank asked that he also look into how a household is being defined, noting difficulties SF has had with this in the past.

Urban Coalition of HIV/AIDS Prevention Services (UCHAPS) 

Israel drew attention to the letter from UCHAPS to the US House Representatives Obey and Lewis, copies of which were provided in members’ packets, were at the table, and are available to absent members upon request.  His comments included the following.

· Legislation is pending allowing Federal funding of syringe access.

· An amendment, however, forbids distribution within 1,000 feet (two blocks) of schools, playgrounds, parks, video arcades, and a number of other venues.

· The result would render almost any urban area unable to participate in the funding.

· SF Representative, Speaker Pelosi, has committed to eliminating or greatly lessening the effect of this amendment in the final bill during the Conference Committee process.

· CA Senator Feinstein, has not yet taken a position; representatives of SF are meeting with her staff here, LA, and in Washington DC.

· The ban on funding needle exchange may be reintroduced on the floor of the Congress.

· As citizens, members are encouraged to educate their representatives in the House and Senate on syringe access as well as the travel ban noted in the report.

· Isela noted that UCHAPS representatives will be attending a meeting before the HIV Prevention Conference in Atlanta in August. Gayle Burns, alternate, will be representing SF with Isela and Israel.  Ben was not elected in time for his travel to be approved by the DPH.

Committee Report

· Tonya reminded members about the survey sent around from the M/CL Committee.

Attendance

· Eileen noted that Jenny Lyn Sarmiento has declined emeritus membership status.

· She noted that one other member has four absences and has been notified.

· She also reported that letters have been sent to five other members.

5. Update of the HIV Prevention Plan

Review and Approve the Introduction

Isela noted that a draft of the Introduction to the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan had been emailed to all members and was available at the table. 

Tonya Williams moved and Weihaur Lau seconded approval of the Introduction to the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan as presented.  No discussion was offered. The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	David Diaz
	Yes
	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The Introduction to the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan was approved unanimously.  The result of the vote was acknowledged with applause.

Review and Approval of the Final 2010 HIV Prevention Plan

Isela explained that the individual parts of the 2010 Plan have already been approved, and that this step is acceptance of the Plan as a whole.  If approved, she added, the document would go to Harder & Co for layout and formatting.  She drew members’ attention to the presentation entitled, “Approval of the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan,” copies of which had been emailed to all members, were included in members’ packet, and were available at the table.

Frank Strona moved and Ben Hayes seconded the approval of the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan as described.  No discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	David Diaz
	Yes
	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The 2010 HIV Prevention Plan was approved.

6. Review August 13, 2009 Council Agenda

Isela drew members’ attention to the draft agenda for the HPPC meeting of 8/13/09, copies of which were included in members’ packets, were at the table, and are available to absent members upon request.  Eileen provided an overview of the agenda including the following.

#5 Approval of the 2010 HIV Prevention Plan

· The Introduction will be presented and voted on separately.

· Grant Colfax is creating a presentation on the Introduction including that it sets the philosophic tone for the entire document and gives an overview of the five focus areas. 

· Co-chairs, with Grant taking the lead, will facilitate the presentation on the approval of the Introduction for inclusion in the 2010 Plan.

· The Whole Plan motion will be reviewed as in the presentation noted above. It was noted that, the Steering Committee reviewed the dedication from the 2003 Plan and agreed to include it with minor edits, in the 2010 Plan.
· Israel and Aimee Crisostomo of Harder & Co will present this item.
#5 Review & Approve Priority Setting Special Considerations Box Implementation Plan

 Frank explained that this is the only part of the Priority Setting model that was not included in the previous vote of approval.  This presentation will outline the implementation process for the box. This will not be a very long presentation. 
#7 Update on Cooperative Agreement

Israel explained this item is an update rather than a vote because the guidance from the CDC had yet to be issued.

· He drew attention to the new timeline contained in the document entitled, “Update on 2010 Cooperative Agreement” copies of which were included in members’ packets, were at the table, and are available to absent members upon request.

#8 Membership Committee Closing Activity

Tonya provided some examples of the kind of exercise noting that it will be focused on building trust and unity among members.  It will also begin focusing members on the post-Plan period that will commence with the next Council meeting.

· Frank suggested the M/CL Committee write up each exercise it has used and uses including the successful, unsuccessful, and unintended outcomes for future reference and use.

Tei Okamoto moved and John Newmeyer seconded approval of the agenda for the 8/13/09 HPPC meeting. No further discussion was offered.  The vote was by roll call as follows.

	
	Member
	Vote
	Member
	Vote

	
	David Diaz
	Not present
	John Newmeyer
	Yes

	
	Isela González
	Yes
	Tei Okamoto
	Yes

	
	Ben Hayes
	Yes
	Frank Strona
	Yes

	
	Weihaur Lau
	Yes
	Tonya Williams
	Yes


The agenda for the 8/13/09 HPPC meeting was approved.

7. Closure, Summary, & Evaluation

Isela thanked members for a good meeting.  She reminded members to fill in their evaluation forms.

8. Adjournment

The meeting adorned at 4:40 PM.

The minutes were prepared by David Weinman and reviewed by Eileen Loughran and Israel Nieves-Rivera
The next meeting is scheduled for Thursday, August 27, 2009

from 3:00 PM to 5:00 PM – 25 Van Ness Ave., Suite 330A.
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